BRIGG TOWN COUNCIL 

Monday 25 September 2017


BRIGG TOWN COUNCIL 

MEETING – MONDAY 25 September 2017

Chairman – Councillor Sharon Riggall
Present: Councillors, D.A.L. Campbell, Mrs T.M. Campbell, M.S. Campion, Mrs D. Dunderdale, C. Dyson, Mrs. A. Eardley, Mrs. J.E. Gibbons, Miss. J. Kitching, Miss L Mikkonen, B. Parker, Mrs S Riggall, C. Sherwood, L.M. Sherwood, N.J Sherwood, M. Storey, J.E. Truepenny, R.Waltham.

In attendance:
Dinah Lilley – Town Clerk


Alison Hannath – Deputy Clerk

Father Owain Mitchell


Nigel Fisher - Brigg Blog 

Four members of the public
075.
Notice Convening the Meeting.
Taken as read and approved
076.
To Receive Apologies and Reasons for Absence
Cllr Penny Smith
077.
TO CONSIDER THE SUSPENSION OF THE MEETING FOR THE PURPOSE OF PRAYER.

It was resolved that Standing Orders should be suspended for the purpose of prayer.

Proposed: Cllr
S Riggall


Seconded: Cllr J Truepenny
Members were led in prayer by the Town Mayor’s Chaplain, Father Owain Mitchell.
It was resolved that Standing Orders should be reinstated.

Proposed: Cllr
S Riggall

Seconded: Cllr J Truepenny
 078.
a)  To Record any Declarations of Interest by any member of the council in respect of the agenda items listed below.  Members declaring interests should identify the Agenda Item and the type of interest being declared.

Councillor Dunderdale declared a personal interest in items 17i and 18 as being a member of the Brigg Town Business Partnership.
Councillor Kitching declared a personal interest in items 17i and 18 as being a member of the Brigg Town Business Partnership, and in items 9 and 20 as being a local resident.
Councillors Waltham and Nigel Sherwood declared a personal interest in item 13 as being North Lincolnshire Councillors.
Councillor Waltham also declared a personal interest in item 18.

Continued/……
Councillor Truepenny declared a personal interest in item 9 as being a local resident.

Councillors Dyson and Storey declared personal interests in item 18


b)  To note any dispensations given to any member of the council in respect of the Agenda Items listed below.


None

079.
Police Matters

The Clerk updated the meeting on progress in addressing the recent spate of break ins in the town, and also noted that the Police were not able to attend all Town and Parish Council meetings in their area. The Police do attend NATs meetings, following which the expectation is that representatives should feed back information received to their councils.

The availability of crime statistics was questioned and a number of places were suggested as to where they could be found.

080. 
To receive any correspondence (for information only).
· Letter from Winterton Town Council inviting all Councillors to a meeting on the Community Governance Review.

· Purple for Pancreatic Cancer – to be forwarded to NLC in the Angel
· CPRE Best Kept Village
· NAT minutes

· ERNLLCA Annual Conference invitation

· VANL invitation to 20th Birthday and AGM
 081.
To receive the update on any outstanding issues from the clerk.
· Kitchen Refurbishment - Three quotes had now been obtained, however each exceeded that figure that had been set aside for the kitchen, therefore the details would be submitted to the following meeting for approval.
· Transfer of Lease for the Millennium Green – the Clerk updated the meeting with the current status of the transfer.  Further details would be presented to a future meeting.
· Hearing Loop – the hearing loop had been updated as it was a requirement to have this in place.  Six monthly compliance certification was also required.
· Brigg in Bloom Update – The Town Mayor informed the meeting of the Certificate of Achievement that had been awarded for Brigg in Bloom at the recent presentation event.  The next meeting of Brigg in Bloom was to be on 2 October and it was hoped that more volunteers would join to make this even more successful in the future.
Continued/…………
· Quote for front door – three quotes had now been received for the front door in the Rotunda.  Approval would be sought at the following meeting.
· Countryside Pest Control – two letters had been received, one informing of new legislation regarding the laying of rodent bait, and the other giving notice of the contract being passed to another local provider, due to various reasons within the company.
· Woodbine Avenue Site Survey – further documentation had been received regarding the contamination survey on the proposed new allotment site, which required further investigation by Environmental Health before a final planning application could be submitted.  Updates would be provided to future meetings, along with consideration of the draft Heads of Terms.
 082.
Public question time.
· A member of the public questioned the ongoing problems with parking on Market Lane.  Councillor Waltham stated that there was no dispute on ownership of the land but that a lengthy legal process was ongoing regarding the Right of Way.  The situation was being monitored.
· Further to previous questions being raised regarding the inclusion of Sister Ellen Andrews on the War Memorial, it was now also questioned whether the name of an Australian airman, Flight Sergeant Rogers, who drowned in a local pond after landing his plane, should also be considered.  This would be investigated.

· A further question was asked regarding the reduction in the number of Councillors following the Governance Review; however, this was due for discussion later on the agenda. 
 083.
To receive any questions from members.
· Councillor Truepenny asked about the traffic speeding problems around Central Square/East Parade particularly at the Wrawby Road junction.  Councillor Waltham stated that monitoring would take place but was unsure as to when this would commence.
084.
To receive a report from the North Lincolnshire Ward Councillors.
· Councillor Waltham hoped that a Litter Pick would take place prior to the Christmas festivities and that the CPRE would provide assistance.  A date was awaited.
· New LED street lights were to be installed shortly by NLC, which were more cost effective and more efficient.

· A red raised area had been installed at the Tesco exit which would hopefully prevent drivers from turning right on leaving the store.

· The Pop-In centre and also SJN school were having new roofs fitted

· The shop front grants scheme was to be launched shortly by NLC.  Up to £7,500 would be available to improve shop fronts in conservation areas.
085.
a) TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE THE MINUTES, AS CIRCULATED, 

OF THE FOLLOWING COMMITTEES AND SUB COMITTEES.

It was resolved that the minutes of the meetings listed below, having been circulated, should be taken as read and approved.

Full Council          



Monday 24 July 2017 
Proposed: Cllr
Campion

Seconded: Cllr Storey
Planning Committee



Monday 24 July 2017

Proposed: Cllr
Storey


Seconded: Cllr Eardley
Planning Committee



Monday 4 September 2017

Proposed: Cllr
Storey


Seconded: Cllr Parker
Brigg in Bloom 



Monday 4 September 2017   

                                                                                                                                 Proposed: Cllr
Riggall


Seconded: Cllr Gibbons
086.
To Receive Reports from Members Delegated to Serve on Outside Bodies.

Councillors Don and Tina Campbell, along with the Clerk, attended the recent Town and Parish Liaison meeting at the Civic Centre, which was very interesting and covered the new LED streetlights, the Tour of Britain and a number of other topics.
Councillor Storey advised that the Power Station was considering a further round of Community Grants
087.
TO DETERMINE THE TOWN COUNCIL’S RESPONSE TO THE COMMUNITY
GOVERNANCE REVIEW
Councillor Campion spoke at length on the recent North Lincolnshire Council decision to reduce the number of Councillors at various Town Councils in the area.  Brigg would reduce from 19 to nine.  He felt that the consultation was flawed, the result would be unsafe, and the decision had been political.  Councillor Campion proposed that it was a good opportunity for Town Councils to unite and register their disapproval by writing to the Ombudsman and the Communities Minister.
Proposed: Cllr
Campion



Seconded: Cllr Truepenny

Councillor Waltham responded by stating that the consultation had been extensive and had been ongoing for 11 months, and that 73% of those that responded had been in favour of a reduction.  Thanks were placed on record to those that did respond, and to ignore these would be to deny the democratic will of the people.  The Electoral Commission advice was that for towns with an electorate of fewer than 10,000 the appropriate number of Councillors was between nine and 16.  The decision was a result of cross-party scrutiny and was not political.
The best work in Brigg was done by volunteers, not just Councillors and there was no reason why this should not continue.  Councillor Waltham then proposed an amendment to Councillor Campion’s motion, that the decision of North Lincolnshire Council be accepted.

Proposed: Cllr
Waltham

Seconded: Cllr Carl Sherwood

Lengthy debate ensued and the amendment was put to the vote.

It was resolved that the decision of North Lincolnshire Council to reduce the number of Brigg Town Councillors from 19 to nine, be duly noted.  The vote was carried by eleven votes to five (with one abstention).  Therefore the original proposal fell.
088.
TO DETERMINE THE TOWN COUNCIL’S RESPONSE TO THE BRIGG MASTERPLAN CONSULTATION 

It was resolved that the consultation on the Masterplan required further discussion and that the Councillors and volunteers on the Neighbourhood Plan working group meet as soon as possible to give the matter further consideration, prior to submitting comments.
Proposed: Cllr
Waltham

Seconded: Cllr Dyson
089.
 ACCOUNTS AND AUDIT 
a) To Receive the following Financial Reports and Approve the Accounts for
 Payment:

      As at 31 July and 31 August 2017 for Full Council and the Angel Suite

It was resolved that the accounts, as submitted, be received.
Proposed: Cllr
Don Campbell

Seconded: Cllr Mikkonen

Full Council Accounts

[image: image1.emf]DATEPAYEESERVICE /PRODUCTNETVATGROSS

1972017PayPalDropBox Payment(Deputy Clerk)

13.17

65.2778.44

2472017BTOffice Phone

114.31

22.86137.17

3172017StaffWages

3635.12

3635.12

1

82017Beverley Town CouncilCivic Dinner Tickets

66.00

66.00

1

82017HWRCCMembership

25.00

25.00

182017Steel RoomsHanging Basket Refund

20.00

20.00

182017Way In Hanging Basket Refund

20.00

20.00

182017NALCLCR Membershop

17.00

17.00

282017HMRCPAYE/NI

969.40

969.40

282017ERYCPFPension

1395.89

1395.89

1082017Brigg Office SuppliesStationery

51.79

2.4954.28

1382017O2Mobile phones

59.39

11.8871.27

2182017PKF LittlejohnAudit fee

600.00

120.00720.00

3182017StaffStaff

3626.83

3626.83

592017NLCWatering

1260.00

252.001512.00

592017Carl SherwoodPetrol - pick up desk

25.00

25.00

592017Brigg Garden CentreGarden/Allotment Awards

135.00

135.00

592017

RBL Poppy Appeal - 2017

Wreath and crosses

37.50

37.50

892017East Midlands in BloomPresentation lunch tickets

48.00

48.00

892017Carr Kane NurseriesPlants/baskets for Summer Planting

2256.85

90.272347.12

892017Anglian WaterGS Road Allots

11.63

11.63

892017Anglian WaterRedcombe Lane

30.97

30.97

892017Harbout cleanRiver Clean - visit 3

1671.47

334.292005.76

892017SLCCTuition fee fpr ILCA

99.00

19.80118.80

1292017HMRCPAYE/NI

707.61

707.61

1292017ERYCPFPension

1331.03

1331.03

1492017DK PortessFix computer virus

80.00

80.00

1492017Danielle LiTypesetting - Newsletter

120.00

120.00

1492017Pogson LtdPainting of the Tin Tab

965.00

193.001158.00

1492017Brigg Office SuppliesPostage

9.00

9.00

1492017The Energy CellHosting fee

106.19

21.24127.43

1492017D. Lilley/AmazonPhone Case

7.98

7.98

1892017Petty Cash


It was resolved that the accounts, as submitted, be received.
Proposed: Cllr
Parker

Seconded: Cllr Dunderdale

Angel Suite Accounts
[image: image2.emf]DATESERVICE /PRODUCTNETVATGROSS

172017NLCTrade rates87.8487.84

572017Frank's MarqueesTable Hire49.009.8058.80

572017C & M BarsGlass hire and corkage80.0080.00

772017Bow BellesLinen Hire - Civic Service84.0084.00

1572017NpowerElectricity282.1256.43338.55

1872017Frank's MarqueesTable Hire - civic service49.009.8058.80

1872017Deli dinerCivic Service Buffet and staff729.0037.80766.80

1872017Bow BellesLinen hire 419.00419.00

1872017Reliable Cleaning ServiceCleaning/Relief Manager1206.40241.281447.68

1872017Reliable Cleaning ServiceCleaning items89.2017.84107.04

2572017BTLift Line22.504.5027.00

182017NLCTrade rates87.8487.84

182017P. Bryan PAT Testing83.0016.6099.60

182017Reliable Cleaning ServicesCleaning/Relief Manager614.80122.96737.76

182017Tulip Healthcare LtdHygiene Disposal150.0030.00180.00

182017Petty Cash Top up - no. 3132.663.25135.91

182017Ellis Cleaning ServicesWindow Cleaning45.009.0054.00

182017Barnetby Commuity ClubAdvert in magazine300.00300.00

182017PD WatsonStaff34.006.8040.80

1482017NpowerElectricity146.0329.21175.24

2582017BTLift Line22.504.5027.00


090.
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS SWITCH ON

i. TO CONSIDER THE PROPOSALS FROM LINCS FM
The Clerk presented for Councillors’ consideration a package proposed by Lincs FM for the Christmas Lights switch on event, which included staging, entertainment, social media and advertising activity.  The proposals were compared with the costs and provision of staging and entertainment in the past, and it was felt that similar arrangements to that of previous years be put in place. It had been determined that the balcony on the Angel was not appropriate.
It was resolved that the proposals from Lincs FM not be pursued, and that costs be investigated for appropriate staging.  
Proposed: Cllr
Carl Sherwood
Seconded: Cllr Waltham
ii. TO NOTE THE EXPRESSIONS OF INTEREST RECEIVED REGARDING A TENDER FOR THE NEXT THREE YEAR CONTRACT
The Clerk informed Councillors that although the notice inviting Expressions of Interest to Tender for the Christmas Lights contract had been displayed in a number of places, only two expressions had been received to date.  The deadline of 30 September was soon and there was not time to extend this.

It was resolved that those parties that had expressed an interest by 30 September be invited to tender for the Christmas Lights contract.
Proposed: Cllr
Don Campbell

Seconded: Cllr Carl Sherwood
091.
TO CONSIDER GRANT APPLICATIONS FOR
i
Brigg Town Partnership – Christmas Events
Note Having declared a personal interest in the item, Councillors Dunderdale and Kitching left the room during consideration of the matter.

It was resolved that the Brigg Town Partnership be awarded £170 towards their Christmas events.
Proposed: Cllr
Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr Waltham

ii
Brigg Rotary Club – Crocus Planting for Polio
It was resolved that Brigg Rotary Club be awarded £400 for the planting of crocus bulbs in support of the eradication of polio.
Proposed: Cllr
Campion

Seconded: Cllr Dunderdale

iii
Brigg Angels W.I. – Christmas Meal
It was resolved that The Brigg Angels W.I. be awarded £475 for the provision of the Christmas meal for the elderly and lonely.
Proposed: Cllr
Dunderdale

Seconded: Cllr Waltham
092.
TO CONSIDER A REQUEST FOR SUPPORT AND FUNDING FOR THE ARCHES PROJECT

Councillor Waltham noted that the project had been ongoing for around two years and detailed costings were not yet available.  It was proposed that the matter be deferred until full understanding of the risks involved was established.  Further discussion be included with the Masterplan at the meeting of the Neighbourhood Plan working group.

It was resolved that the matter be deferred until further discussion and understanding had taken place.
Proposed: Cllr
Waltham

Seconded: Cllr Storey
093.
TO CONSIDER A REQUEST FOR LITTER BIN ON WOODBINE AVENUE ESTATE

Councillor Kitching had requested that an additional litter bin be provided on the Woodbine Avenue estate, and summarised the history of residents’ litter picking in the area.

The Clerk advised that a large bin could be purchased from North Lincolnshire Council at a cost of £300, which would then be emptied along with other litter collections.
It was resolved that a litter bin be purchased for the Woodbine Avenue estate from North Lincolnshire Council.
Proposed: Cllr
Kitching

Seconded: Cllr Campion
094.
TO APPROVE SLCC MEMBERSHIP FOR THE CLERK
It was resolved that Membership of the Society of Local Council Clerks be purchased at a cost of £157 per annum.
Proposed: Cllr
Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr Campion
Meeting closed at
8.45 pm

Signed:  ..........................................................

Chairman Full Council                                                                                                               Monday, 23 October 2017
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